Minutes - Aspen Grove Condominium Association Board of Directors Meeting

Thursday May 7, 2009

          10:00 am


3078 Aspen Grove



Northstar





Directors present: 
Tom Merrick, Liz Reagor, Jim Steeb, Bob Thornton,

Director excused absent:
Mario Alioto

Others present: 
Peter Miller – Camco, Yvonne Merrick, Ed Reagor, 

Steve & Silvia Delay (3055), Jay Mayhall & Tony ? (3144), 

Meg Huffman (3141), Bill Ireton (3145)

The meeting was called to order at 10:00 am in front of unit 3131 Aspen Grove where improvement changes had been done by Gerald Meng Construction. The Board inspected the installation of welded wire grating to the entry and rear decks, double pane Blomberg widow in bronze color to the downstairs bedroom, painting of the window and deck trim to match the bronze window frames, and a fiberglass door with rain glass in the upper portion.

At 10:37 the meeting was continued at unit 3078.

Minutes of the March 19, 2009 Board of Directors Meeting were approved. 

The following financial matters were addressed:

1. The Board reviewed a draft of the April 2009 financial statements.

2. Mr. Miller reported on the status of delinquent account collections.

3. Mr. Thornton reported on the 2008-2009 Reserve Study update. The study will need to be adjusted for improvements done this year. Costs of improvements will be provided to SBI by Mr. Thornton for changes to the study. The revised study will be presented at the next board meeting. 

4. Division of assessments to the various size units was discussed. The association’s legal documents define it specifically. It will be reviewed and adjustments will to be implemented in the 2009/2010 budget. 

Mr. Ireton reported on the retention pond and water runoff Issues. A team of Mr. Ireton, civil engineers Earl Hagadorn and Dal Hunter, and Mr. Miller has been monitoring the pond quarterly. Mr. Ireton has written extensive quarterly reports on the pond and runoff that have been provided to the association’s attorney. The pond has now been monitored for nearly a year. Mitigation measures done by East West Partners have not reduced the water leaking from the pond. Civil engineer Earl Hagadorn has recommended that the leaking pond be removed and the developer find a way to take the water to another location. A recommendation is still outstanding from Dal Hunter. 

In other retention pond and water runoff issues Mr. Miller reported that a tolling agreement has not been reached with the owner of the land upon which the pond sits. On May 12th the attorney has a meeting with the court regarding the complaint filed with the owner of the land. Stantec Consulting has been engaged to determine the damage to buildings and expense to repair them caused by the leaking pond. Mr. Miller met recently with the NCSD forester and a biologist from the State of California Department of Forestry regarding water borne pathogen root disease that is impacting the roots of fir trees behind tower buildings 3157-3168 and 3169-3180. Once the trees are stressed by the pathogen the fir engraver beetle attacks and kills the trees. Soil samples and water testing to isolate Phylthopthora Cinnamoni will be done by the biologist and UC Davis experts. The biologist and forester recommended that the impacted trees be cut down and removed as fast as possible to stop the spread of the pathogen. The best remedy to stop the spread of the pathogen is to eliminate the water source. 

He following spring/summer grounds and building maintenance items were addressed:

1. Mr. Merrick reported on the ski back trail maintenance. Overall Northstar has done a good job keeping the trail open and free of obstacles (trailers) this year. With the departure of Northstar General Manager Tim Silva an agreement will need to be established with his successor. 

2. Snow removal this winter began with one snow blower width clearing when there was a minimum of 6” of snow. The practice was later changed to full width clearing due to ice buildup on the paths. 

3. Grounds clean up will be done by the Camco maintenance crew this spring. 

4. Swale clean up will be done by the Camco maintenance crew this spring.

5. Siding staining is being addressed by Mr. Thornton and Sierra Paint & Chemical. A test area will be power washed with Preservawood’s “green” stripped to determine if the buildup of years of stain can be adequately removed for the siding to absorb a lighter pigment stain. 

6. Window washing of 2/3rds of the units will be done this spring/summer. Bids are being obtained from three window washing companies. 

7. Chimney flue inspection and sweeping will be done this spring/summer. Bids are being obtained by three chimney sweep companies. 

The following Architectural Review Committee issues were addressed:

1. Improvement survey results were reviewed by the Board. Of the 121 surveys (67%) returned 83 agreed (70%) to start the window upgrade project this summer while 24 disagreed (20%) and 12 were undecided (10%). A letter will be sent to the membership summarizing the survey results, giving them an update on the improvement projects, and telling them how it will impact them. 

2. A letter to owners with a schedule of improvements was sent to the membership. 

3. The Silver Strike parking lot drain installation will be done by Advanced Asphalt in May. 

4. The pathway light project is scheduled to begin by the end of May and be completed in July. Work is being done by Aegis Electrical. 

5. Building color changes will be determined after the power wash test is done by Sierra Paint & Chemical. It is anticipated that the stripping will be done by Memorial Day. The window frame color change to bronze has been made. 

6. Parking lot stairway and asphalt pathway to 3145-3156 and 3157-3168 by Ruppert Construction has been stalled with the requirement and expense to install an ADA approved ramp from the parking lot to the top of the hill. Mr. Miller and Tim Ruppert will meet with the Placer County Building department to request that the ramp installation be eliminated from the county’s permit requirement.

7. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to approve the welded wire deck railing installation on all units this summer. Bids for installation of the material will be requested from three contractors. The bids will be obtained by the end of June. The association is ordering and paying for the material from the manufacturer.  

8. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to approve the installation of new fiberglass doors on all units. Units 3001-3132 will have rain glass on the door’s upper portion while solid doors will be installed in the tower units. The middle third of the buildings (units 3052-3102) and (3124-3126) will have their doors replaced along with the window changes this summer. A color for the doors will be decided at the next meeting.

9. A notification and form for approval of unit remodeling by owners will be sent in the next membership mailing.

10. A request by the owner of unit 3138 to install a gas vent on the siding below their unit’s chimney flue was reviewed. After discussion the request was denied. The Board is sensitive to allowing penetrations of siding and does not want a Swiss cheese appearance from various vent installations on the tower buildings siding. 

The Board reviewed artwork for various windshield stickers. After discussion it was moved seconded and passed (3 in favor, 1 opposed) to approve windshield sticker 2B-1. A clear white box will be placed on the sticker for the addition of a unit number. Mr. Miller will order five sets of the stickers with numbering from 3001-3180. Additional stickers with blank areas to write a unit number will also be ordered. Mr. Alioto was thanked for providing the window sticker artwork.   

The following homeowner comments were made on items not on the agenda:

1. It was requested that solar lighting fixtures be installed on some of the new dumpster enclosures for night usage. 

2. Mr. Ireton reported on the NCSD’s project to build a dumpster compound at the pine needle drop-off area and construct a covered mailbox facility at the current site along Northstar Drive. The cost to owners will be an addition $116.60 per year to their taxes for the next five years. The limited use and need for both facilities by condominium owners was discussed. The NPOA Board and General Manager will be addressing the issue with the NCSD at their next monthly meeting. 

The next board meeting was scheduled for 6:00 pm Wednesday June 10, 2009 at Scott’s Seafood in Walnut Creek. 

Items for discussion at next meeting will include reviewing bids and awarding contracts for window and welded wire grate installation, deciding on a color for the fiberglass front doors, and deciding on a color for the ski locker painting to match or compliment the window trim color. 

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 2:33 pm. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Peter Miller

Property Manager
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